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We did it! Thanks to 235 
different donors (see 
the 2011 Honor Roll) 

who stepped up for ASOR in fiscal 
year 2011 (FY11), we had an ex-
tremely successful year with devel-
opment. We were successful both 
in terms of total funds raised and 
in terms of meeting two challenge 
goals that resulted in an additional 
$20,000 for ASOR’s endowment. 
Most importantly, this record level 
of giving helped ASOR accomplish 
its mission and goals.

First a summary of the chal-
lenge gifts and accomplishments:  
On April 19th, Board Chair P. E. 
MacAllister made two challenge gifts to ASOR. The goals of the 
challenge gifts were to encourage ASOR members to reach our 
budgeted amount for the annual fund and to encourage broader 
participation in our annual fund.

1.	 If ASOR raised $10,000 in new gifts (not including 
pledges already received) from April 19th through 
June 30th, he would contribute $10,000 to the ASOR 
endowment. ASOR not only met this goal, it exceeded 
the goal and received $29,548.70 in new gifts before 
the end of the fiscal year!

2.	 If ASOR received contributions from 225 different 
donors during FY11 (July 1, 2010 – June 30, 2011), 
he would contribute an additional $10,000 to the 
ASOR endowment. This was a bold challenge 
because as of April 18, 2011, ASOR had received 
gifts and pledges from 121 different donors. 
We thus had to receive gifts from over 100 more 
contributors in the last 10 weeks of the fiscal year. I 
am very pleased to report that ASOR exceeded this 
goal as well, and we received gifts from 114 new 
donors from April 19 – June 30!

Our most successful year ever in terms of donor par-
ticipation played a major role in ASOR having a great year 
in FY11. Board members W. Mark Lanier and P. E. MacAl-
lister led the way with two major gifts, and we had broad 
participation at all other levels (see the FY11 Honor Roll 
for details). ASOR’s board of trustees once again had a 
participation level of 100% in giving to the organization, 
and we had many other gifts of all amounts. All of the gifts 
are meaningful and contribute to ASOR’s overall success 
and accomplishments. The following is a list of some of the 
highlights made possible by your generous support. 

•	 ASOR once again finished the year with a 
	 balanced budget.

•	 ASOR’s board adopted new bylaws to reflect the 
changes suggested by our updated strategic plan.

•	 ASOR received gifts from a record 235 separate 
contributors (a 20% increase over FY10 and a 50% 
increase over FY09).

•	 ASOR received $103,422.95 in gifts to the annual fund 
and the archives project.

•	 ASOR received $159,986.88 in total gifts during the 
fiscal year.

•	 ASOR’s endowment accounts have recovered after 
experiencing losses three years ago, and they are now 
at record levels.

•	 We had almost 700 attendees at the 2010 annual 
meeting in Atlanta.

•	 We have more paper presenters than ever before for 
the upcoming annual meeting in November 2011 in  
San Francisco.

•	 We awarded 34 scholarships to students and junior 
scholars for participation in field projects during the 
summer of 2011.

•	 ASOR’s prestigious Mesopotamian Fellowship 
program continues, and we have added scholarships  
for Mesopotamian research at the annual meeting.

•	 ASOR plans to expand our general scholarship 
program for the annual meeting in 2011.

Andrew G. Vaughn
ASOR Executive Director

ASOR Development Update
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Donor (up to $100)
Randy Akers

Mitchell Allen

Gojko Barjamovic 

Robert C. Bigelow

Selena Billington

Alejandro F. Botta

Nicole Maria Brisch

R. Camper Bull

Theodore W. Burgh

Richard R. Burky

Joel S. Burnett

Lisa Cakmak

Annemarie W. Carr

W. Malcolm Clark

Eric Cline

Susan Cohen

Dan P. Cole

R. Dennis Cole

Lidewijde de Jong

Catherine A. Duff

Louise and Arthur Durlesser

Allan C. Emery III

Marian Feldman

Norma J. Franklin

Elise A. Friedland 

Pamela Gaber

Rebecca Amy Gansell

Marylinda Govaars

Elizabeth S. Greene 

Rachel Hallote

Britt E. Hartenberger

Rick Hauser

Chris Hays

Michael Heiser

Richard S. Hess

Paul S. Holdorf

John S. Holladay

Mara T. Horowitz

Jeffrey P. Hudon

Frances Stallings Hunter

Charles Ellwood Jones

Wade R. Kotter

Thomas Lee

Justin Leidwanger

Gloria London

Jesse C. Long 

Jodi Magness

David C. Maltsberger

Ezra S. Marcus

Patricia K. McWhorter

David G. Norris

Rana D. Ozbal

Jane D. Peterson

Jonathan Rosenbaum

Angela R. Roskop

Karen S. Rubinson

Matthew T. Rutz 

Carl Savage

William Schniedewind

Mark T. Schuler

Eileen Schuller

Andrew Smith

Marvin Sweeney

Eugene Ulrich

Thomas S. Verenna 

Angelo Verga

Matthew Vincent

Monique Vincent 

James L. Walker

Patty Jo Watson

Contributor ($100-$249)

George and Peggy Ackerman

Matthew J. Adams

Ann Allison

William S. Andreas

Bill T. Arnold

John Kennedy Arockia Jockim Raj

Michal Artzy

Randall C. Bailey

Ralph Lamar Barden

Scott Berger

Elizabeth Bloch-Smith

Emily B. Miller Bonney

Oded Borowski

Mark A. Chancey

James H. Charlesworth 

Jill M. Chernin

Sidnie White Crawford

Kenneth M. Diable

Thomas B. Dozeman

Erick Egertson

Carl S. Ehrlich

Raymond C. Ewing

fiscal Year 2011 Honor Roll

continued on page 6

•	 ASOR’s membership reached a record level of 1,400 
during FY11.

•	 ASOR’s institutional subscriptions are starting to 
grow again following the recession and cutbacks by 
institutional libraries.

•	 ASOR’s archives project is becoming an established 
and growing research resource for our field. 

•	 ASOR had 67 affiliated excavation projects (33 field 
and 34 publication) in countries throughout the  
eastern Mediterranean.

•	 ASOR continued to support the publication of site 
reports through the publication of two volumes in its 
Archaeological Report Series.

•	 Last, but certainly not least, all of our journals 
(BASOR, NEA, and JCS) were up-to-date by the 
end of the fiscal year. 

Since our membership and subscription income only ac-
counts for about 37% of our overall budget, all of these ac-
complishments would not have been possible without your 
support. ASOR will once again be conservative with expenses 
and spending, but we still need your help. We are poised to carry 
out our mission as we did last fiscal year. The timing could not 
be better—we have a new strategic plan and many important 
goals for the next decade. While we celebrate all that you helped 
us accomplish in FY11, your ongoing partnership and support 
will help us continue to accomplish our goals in FY12—ASOR’s 
112th year.   

ASOR Development Update Continued
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Linda Feinstone

Jack Forbus

Catherine Foster

Ernest Frerichs

Roy Gane

Katherine Anne Gant

Steven Garfinkle

Edward G. Gilbert*

Sy Gitin

Lois R. Glock

Angela Goodwin

Claire Gottlieb

Merrill Greenlee

Carl Guzzo

Robert Haak

Fawwaz Habbal

Jo Ann Hackett

Danny and Blanche Hardin

Myron Harrison

Melissa Haury 

Barbara Heineck

Ellen Herscher

Jayne L. Hollander

Kenneth Holum

Michael M. Homan

David J. Horowitz

David Ilan

Trinity Jackman 

James F. Joyner

Rebecca Karberg

KDI Capital Partners

Edward Koskie

Alexandra Kropotova 

Mark Lalonde 

Nancy Lapp

Frederick M. Lauritsen

Goetz Lingenthal

Peter Machinist

Gerald Mattingly

Byron R. McCane

Sheila E. McGinn

Eugene H. Merrill

William R. Millar

Donald W. Morrison

Richard F. Natarian

Roger and Ethel Nelson

Efe Ozkan

Kevin F. Perrotta

John T. Poss

Dragoljub Radovic

Jennifer Hope Ramsay

Johannes Renz

Christopher H. Roosevelt

Jennifer Ross

Stephen H. Savage 

Denise Schmandt-Besserat

Carol and Ryland Scott

H. Katharine Sheeler

William Simon

John R. Spencer

Olin J. Storvick

Peter J. Swan

Lynn Swartz Dodd

Norman Tayler

Christopher A. Tuttle

R. Stewart Vaughn

Bethany Walker

Karen Bellinger Wehner

Bryan Wilkins

Edward and Keeley Wright

Stephen V. Wyrick

Richard L. Zettler

Supporter ($250-$499)

Peggy E. Duly

Paul Fitzpatrick

Barry M. Gittlen

Susan Laden

Bob Massie 

Barbara A. Porter

Barbara Reeves

Hershel Shanks

Stuart Swiny

Jane Waldbaum

James M. Weinstein

Sustainer ($500-$999)

Gary Arbino

Jeffrey R. Chadwick

Jennie Ebeling

Jane D. Evans

Nili S. Fox

Juergen Friede

Paul J. Gaylo

Joseph A. Greene

Eleanor Guralnick

Jimmy W. Hardin 

Martha and Artemis Joukowsky

Morag Kersel and Yorke Rowan

Norma Kershaw

Ann-Marie Knoblauch

Oystein S. LaBianca

Robert and Hanan Mullins

Beth Albert Nakhai

Suzanne Richard

Christopher Rollston

Susan G. Sheridan

Lydie T.  Shufro

Jane Cahill West

Lawson Younger

Randall Younker

Sponsor ($1,000-$4,999)

Susan Ackerman

Anonymous

Sheila T. Bishop  
(Foundation for Biblical Archaeology)

Robert and Vivian Bull

Stevan B. Dana

Laurie and Charles Davis

Weston Fields

Sheldon Fox

Lawrence T. Geraty

Timothy Harrison

Brauna J. Hartzell  
and Jeffrey A. Blakely

Marjorie Kiewit

Donald E. Kramer

George M. Landes

Christopher E.  MacAllister

Sandy J. MacAllister

George Mendenhall

Eric and Carol Meyers

Robert A. Oden, Jr. 
 and Teresa Johston Oden

Thomas and Alice Pickering

David Rosenstein

R. Thomas and Marilyn Schaub

Joe D. and Patricia Seger

Audrey Shaffer

Harva L. Sheeler

James F. and Carolyn Strange

Andy and Amy Vaughn

Silas and Catherine Vaughn

Malcolm Hewitt Wiener Foundation

Friend ($5,000-$9,999)
 Anonymous

Dorot Foundation 

Orlyn and Deana Nelson

B.W. Ruffner

Alexander H. Weintraub

Benefactor ($20,000 or more)

 Boston University 

W. Mark Lanier (Lanier Law Firm)

 P. E. MacAllister 

                   

fiscal Year 2011 Honor Roll
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